
 STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

June 21, 2021

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at Evergreen Conference Center at 1:00 p.m. on Monday, June 21, 2021.
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Rev. Abraham Mosley, Chairman

Joan Thomas
Chris Sanders
Carolyn Meadows
Chris Collier

Ray S. Smith, III
Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites 
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
Rey Martinez 

Roy Roberts 

OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration
Stan Morrell, VP/ Entertainment & Guest Experience Silver Dollar City/Stone Mountain Park
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager 
Duane Studdard, Director of Operations and Planning
David Hill, Director of Public Safety
Other members of the public

ROLL CALL
Mr. Mosley asked for a roll call.
CALL TO ORDER


Mr. Mosley called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Mr. Cown, seconded by Ms. Thomas, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous board meetings on May 24, 2021, and to adopt the minutes as printed.  A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each board member prior to the meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENT
Derrica Williams addressed the Board. She said she was a founding member of the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. She congratulated Mr. Mosley on his appointment as Chairman of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association. She said that she wanted Stone Mountain to be a welcoming and inclusive park to everyone. She said that the celebration of the Confederation means that not everyone is welcome. She said the time is now for the Board to honor their commitment and tell the whole honest story. 
Bona Allen addressed the Board. He said he has addressed the Board before and thanked them for letting him speak today. He said members of his family served in the Confederate Army. He wants us to move on from the “Lost Cause War” that ended 160 years ago. He said the legacy of his family was to treat everyone with the highest level of respect.

Aaron Lake addressed the Board. He said he was 13 years old and lived in Dekalb County. He said he lives 4 miles from the Park and visits frequently. He read a quote to the Board. 
“The prevailing ideas entertained by Jefferson and most of the leading statesmen at the time of the formation of the old Constitution were, that the enslavement of the African was in violation of the laws of nature; that it was wrong in principle, socially, morally and politically. It was an evil they knew not well how to deal with; but the general opinion of the men of that day was, that, somehow or other, in the order of Providence, the institution would be evanescent and pass away. This idea, though not incorporated in the Constitution, was the prevailing idea at the time. The Constitution, it is true, secured every essential guarantee to the institution while it should last, and hence no argument can be justly used against the constitutional guarantees thus secured, because of the common sentiment of the day. Those ideas, however, were fundamentally wrong. They rested upon the assumption of the equality of races. This was an error. It was a sandy foundation, and the idea of a Government built upon it-when the “storm came and the wind blew, it fell.”

“Our new Government is founded upon exactly the opposite ideas; its foundations are laid, its cornerstone rests, upon the great truth that the negro is not equal to the white man; that slavery, subordination to the superior race, is his natural and moral condition. This, our new Government, is the first, in the history of the world, based upon this great physical, philosophical, and moral truth.”


Mr. Lake said that was a quote from Alexander Stephens, the Vice President of the Confederacy. Mr. Lake stated that Stone Mountain Park, as a memorial to the Confederacy, glorifies the ideals of the Confederacy. He asked the Board to act to make the Park welcoming for all.
CONSIDERATION OF LOGO DESIGN OPTIONS

Mr. Mosley said that the Board discussed the new Logo at the earlier meeting, and they were going to come back at the next meeting with more designs.

SILVER DOLLAR CITY/STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT


Mr. Stan Morrell updated the Board on Park activities. He said July 4th will be celebrated July 1st thru the 5th this year. They will have the same show every night. Showtime is at 9:30 pm. There will be a 50-minute laser show and then an additional 10 minutes of fireworks. 

Labor Day will be celebrated September 4th thru the 6th. There will also be extended fireworks. Show time is at 9:30 pm.

The annual Yellow Daisy Festival will be held September 9th thru the 12th. There will be over 300 artists. The booths will be set up along Old Hugh Howell Rd. The Festival will be open all four days from 9am to 5pm.
FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE

Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through May 31, 2021, were $2,784,771 compared to a budgeted amount of $2,144,400. Total operating expenses year to date were $2,450,506, compared to the budgeted amount of $2,844,632 The net operating profit before depreciation was $335,706 compared to a budgeted loss of $677,232. The year-to-date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $1,405,030 compared to a budgeted deficiency of $3,026,217.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $544,271 year to date.  The net decrease in year-to-date cash and cash equivalents was $167,964.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $12,937,297.

There are three capital projects in progress. The first is the East Mountain Street Path which has been completed. SMMA is collecting final invoices.

The second capital project in progress is the Stormwater Drainpipes with an estimated cost of $43,000.  Mr. Studdard said that they had an engineering study completed for the project.

The third capital project in progress is the Stormwater Infrastructure Repair/Replacement with an estimated cost of $1,253,000.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

Chief Hill told the Board they have almost completed the planning for the 4th of July. He has been meeting with HFE, the FBI, Homeland Security and the GBI. The Georgia State Patrol, GBI and Homeland security are providing assistance. 

He said DPS had their first family picnic Saturday. It was a big success. He thanked Mr. Stephens for allowing them to have the event. 

SMMA SERVICES DEPARTMENT REPORT   

Mr. Studdard said they had the Stormwater project in progress. They are finalizing the prices for the project. The project should start August 1st.
NEW BUSINESS

None
OLD BUSINESS
None
A motion was made by Ms. Thomas, seconded by Mr. Sanders, and unanimously approved to Adjourn. 

Submitted by Debbie Blihovde







___________________________








Rev. Abraham Mosley, Chairman
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